EUROPEAN UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE, FLORENCE LAW DEPARTMENT

EUI WORKING PAPERNO. 85/185

GROUPS OF COMPANIES - THE GERMAN APPROACH:
"Unternehmen" versus "Konzern"
("Enterprise" versus "Combine")

Ulrich Bälz

Paper presented at the seminar "Contract and Organization", "Konzernrecht".

March, 1985.

All rights reserved. No part of this paper may be reproduced in any form without permission of the author.

C Ulrich Bälz Printed in Italy in July 1985 European University Institute Badia Fiesolana, 50016 San Domenico ITALY

Contents

Introduction

- I. Historical Foundations
 - 1. Contract
 - 2. Organisation
 - 3. Organisation by Contract
 - 4. Questions to be Excluded
- II. Basic Conception and Main Problems
 - 1. Contractual Combine
 - a) Contract of Domination
 - b) Integration
 - c) Overall Area of Organisational Change
 - d) Assessment
 - 2. De Facto Combine
 - a) Protective Regulations for the Dependent Enterprise
 - b) "Legal Constitution of the De Facto Combine"?
 - c) Protective Regulations for the Dominating Enterprise
 - d) Comment
 - 3. Contractual Combine and Polycorporate Enterprise
 - a) Contract of Domination and Act of Integration: the "Articles" of the Polycorporate Enterprise
 - b) The Polycorporate Enterprise as a Social System
 - c) The Polycorporate Enterprise: a not exactly new kind of legal subject
 - d) Provisional Nature of the Conclusion
 - 4. Limits of Group Law
- III. Main Tasks for the Future
 - 1. The Combine and the Market
 - 2. The Combine and Employee Co-determination
 - 3. The Combine and the Legal Constitution of the Economy
 - 4. Future Prospects

Introduction

This seminar is concerned with the research project into the legal constitution of the multinational enterprise within the overall framework of European Economic Community law. This goal is connected with the equally ambitious aim of developing a general legal theory of affiliated enterprises. My task now is to give a critical outline of the possible contribution of German company law to the achievement of this objective.

The materials relevant for this purpose of a common European company law in the process of creation in particular the proposed fifth directive (structural directive), the preliminary draft of a directive for group law, and the proposed statute for the European stock corporation (Societas Europae) - show clearly a number of influences of German company law. It is, however, precisely in the sphere of groups of companies or, as the German company law calls it, affiliated enterprises that this influence is strongest. You know the reason for this: in secs. 291-338 of the Stock Corporation Act of 1965 (AktG 1965), German legislation attempted for the first time without recourse to an international model to produce comprehensive legal regulation of the interconnections of business enterprises in the form of combines.

20 years of experience with this law do not give German jurists cause for unalloyed pride at this pioneering achievement. There are too many problems of interpretation that have not been cleared up so far. In number of points the regulation of specific technical details has proved in urgent need of improvement. Indeed, even the whole approach of the

legislative solution is not undisputed even today. In what follows, I shall have to confine myself to a brief account of this legislation and its very complicated problems. I will, however, attempt to place the questions that arise consistently in the perspective of your general topic, and hope that this will make for a more intensive discussion of the individual problems subsequently. In the first part of my paper I will say something about the historical basis of the present legislation. The second part will deal with the fundamental concept of this legislation and its main theoretical and practical problems. Here I mean particularly to go more closely into the fact that the German legislation can provide at least an outline of a legal model for the polycorporate enterprise, with its structures of organisation and control: that is to say, following the enterprise of the individual merchant as the first step, considered historically, and the development of the public joint-stock company as the second, a third step in the shape of the development of an enterprise which, on a still higher level, brings together individual corporately constituted enterprise units in a unified manner in what is once again a totally new legal form a possible model for the legal structure of the multinational enterprise, among others. The third part of the paper, finally, is devoted to the main future tasks involved in the further development of this legal model.

I. Historical Foundations

German law relating to affiliated enterprises is located in the centre of a broad development from company law to enterprise law. This development is still actively taking place today, and is treated in detail in the report of a comission appointed by the Federal Ministry of Justice¹⁾. One important task of the commission has also been to propose further preparatory legislation, as long as the progressive alignment of European legislation permits freedom of movement to the national parliament.

The main points of interest here can be treated, very summarily, under the headings of "Contract" (1.), "Organisation" (2.) and "Organisation by Contract" (3.).

1. Contract

The German law of affiliated enterprises - "group law" ("Konzernrecht") in the broadest sense - is characterised by the instrumentalisation of the contract²⁾.

After the abolition of the granting of concessions by the state in 1870, the activity of the individual entrepreneur and the morphological intermediary stage of the enterprise run as partnership were complemented by the joint-stock company, made independent as a legal person and made accessible to the free decision of its founders as the modern major form of enterprise. Soon after this, it could be observed to an increasing extent - in Germany as well as in other countries - that stock companies took control of other stock companies by the acquisition of shares. And even before there emerged a clear separation between the capital ownership of the shareholders and the control of the enterprise,

The Author(s). European University Institute

which went increasingly into the hands of the administrators, the tying of the enterprise to a common interest of all shareholders yielded to external planning by the combine management: the stock company became an element of unified entrepreneurial planning for large pyramid-shaped structures of economically dependent though legally independent companies. In Germany, however, in contrast to other countries, the techniques of power deployed here did not remain limited to one-sided or even mutual share ownership, but were increasingly complemented by contracts concluded between the enterprises. If one disregards a further morphological intermediary stage of development in the form of a "combine of coordination" in which several stock companies amalgamate to form a partnership (sec. 291 par. 2 AktG), such "enterprise contracts" are geneally aimed at creating or consolidating a "combine of subordination" (Unterordnungskonzern). Here one can have recourse to known forms of contractual exchange and contractual combination of performance, which are thus above all applied for "shop leasing contracts" ("Betriebspacht") and business transfer contracts ("Betriebsüberlassung") or the agreement . of a "profit pool" ("Gewinngemeinschaft") (sec. 292 AktG). Fiscal law, however, permits the offsetting of profits or losses only in cases where the connection between the superior and the inferior company is unambigously delimited from legal forms of exchange and cooperation in the market. For this reason, a quite different, novel kind of enterprise contract has been developed: a control agreement - the so-called contract of domination, with which a company places its management under the control of another enterprise. The AktG 1965 "adopted" this

type of contract originating in fiscal law, and placed it in the forefront of group law (sec. 291 par. 1 AktG This was done with full circumspection: the contract of domination is conceived as the centre-piece of the whole system of group law⁴⁾.

2. Organisation

The German Stock Corporation Act does not speak of affiliated "companies" ("Gesellschaften"), but affiliated "enterprises" ("Unternehmen"), - "enterprise" being first of all merely a technical concept intended to determine the sphere of application of the law⁵. However, behind it there is in fact the question as to a generally valid, material or substantive concept of the enterprise, which in the meantime has become a question of faith for a whole generation of German jurists. In our context, the question is whether an "enterprise" is the property of a "company", or an organisation which encompasses the "company" of the shareholders as well as its employees⁶.

The continuous development from the individual enterprise via the unincorporated partnership enterprise to the large industrial enterprise of the last 200 years rests on the combination, concurrent from the beginning, of those three factors that only seperated with full clarity within the highly complex social configurations of modern industrial organisation: even the individual entrepreneur - usually still personified in this way - manifests himself as enterprise only by reason of the combined application of his labour, his assets and his planning initiative. Instead of the merchant satisfying his extra requirements of capital and labour in the market, we find at the other end of the scale gigantic aggregates

their functions fully distinct by reason of the separation of control from ownership, which provide an institutional connection between capital owners, suppliers of labour, and those responsible for entrepreneurial planning and decisions. This development was also responsible for the striving to change the system of legitimation structures in the enterprise with the requirement, first voiced in Germany as early as 1868⁷⁾, that the enterprise be considered no longer as merely an association of owners of capital, but as a "social union enterprise" in which providers of capital and providers of labour cooperate. This was brought to a conclusion for the time being by the Act on employee co-determination of 1976, which assigns half of the seats on the supervisory board to the shareholders and half to the employees8).

Nevertheless, even the confirmation of this law by the Federal Constitutional Court) has not quelled the argument about the relationship between company law and enterprise law. To many, if not most, German colleagues the co-determination legislation has, as it were, merely been grafted on to company law from outside, while the latter has been left untouched, including its foundations 10). At the other extreme is the view that company law must in the future be dissolved in a uniform enterprise law independent of the forms of company law. There is a middle view which I share, also under suspicion of an ideologically inspired bias - that proceeds from the legal forms of company law, but would dissolve them by the inclusion of the employees' side as well in specific legal forms of the enterprise 11). For this reason, in conformity with the Co-determination Act of 1976 the number of legal forms available is necessarily limited - apart from the stock company, there is the

limited liability company and the co-operative.

But if the employees take part in elections to the supervisory board, they have, at any rate factually, become "members" of the enterprise together with the shareholders, by reason of the labour they contribute. This can only be meaningful for them, however, if, like the shareholders who have contributed the capital, they are not also themselves liable for the obligations of the enterprise, with its independence as a legal person.

We may at this point exclude the individual enterprise and the partnership enterprise from further consideration; even so, the development of an enterprise constitution complete in itself leaves many questions open. To mention only the most important of these: the organisational attachment of co-determination to the supervisory board must not destroy the division of functions between the general meeting of shareholders, which is competent for fundamental questions and would require to be expanded into a "enterprise assembly", on the one hand, and on the other the management board with its tasks of running the enterprise 12). The members of the management and the advisory board must let their behaviour be governed by an "enterprise interest" shared by both employees and shareholders. Whether still further interests (creditors, consumers, further representatives of the public) should be "represented" in the enterprise is, to say the least, doubtful; at any rate, only those should be entitled to vote who can be regarded as a member of the enterprise by reason of contributing either capital or labour 13). A question particularly difficult of solution on the level of legal technicality, finally, is that of the

participation not only of the shareholders, but also the employees, in the profits made from the assets - which belong to the enterprise as such; for this presupposes - parallel to a shareholder receiving interest from loan granted by the enterprise - the splitting of the employee status into a member-ship relationship and an exchange contract directed towards a fixed labour wage.

It needs no stressing that all these difficulties are multiplied as soon as the questions are extended to embrace groups of enterprises. Despite - or perhaps precisely because of - this, the discussion is regularly broken off at this point 14).

3. Organisation by Contract

Seeing that, as is the case in the Federal Republic of Germany, approximately 70% of stock companies are "affiliated" enterprises, these difficulties can no longer be ignored. Their solution must proceed from the notion of organisation by contract, which in legislation is recognised by the organisation contract of sec. 291 AktG¹⁵⁾.

The law of affiliated enterprises makes a sharp distinction between dominating and dependent enterprises and the formation of a combine. "Dependent" enterprises are legally independent enterprises on which a "dominating" enterprise can - usually by means of a majority stockholding - exercise a controlling influence directly or indirectly (sec. 17 AktG) 16). A "combine" ("Konzern") is only involved when several legally independent enterprises are in fact combined under one management. If the enterprises thus combined under one management are not dependent from each other, we have a combine of coordination

("Gleichordnungskonzern") (sec. 18 par. 2 AktG). Where one dominating enterprise and one or more dependent enterprises are combined under the central management of the dominating enterprise, they form a combine of subordination ("Unterordnungskonzern") (sec. 18 par. 1 AktG). Thus a combine comes into existence only with the factual exercise of controlling power over one or more enterprises, and not by reason of the mere possibility of the exercise of influence on another enterprise: it forms a complex power structure combining to form a unit of economic effectivity 17).

If the combine is regarded not as an evil to be resisted, but as the norm today for large economic units with divisions operating decentrally, it must be given a legal constitution. This constitution cannot be derived from its factual power structure itself. It can only consist in the integration of this power structure in a legal organisation, whilst the combine as such does not represent a form of legal organisation. In the case of the combine of coordination this organisation comes about when the enterprises involved regulate their common management in an organisation contract concluded for this purpose. This organisation contract, to which the law has given no particular name (sec. 291 par. 2 AktG), is a further development of the articles of a partnership. In the case of the combine of subordination, corresponding organisation is created by the conclusion of a contract of domination (sec. 291 par. 1 AktG). This organisation contract represents a further development of the articles of a joint-stock company. In both cases there results a polycorporate enterprise, which legally regulates the relationship to one another of the enterprise corporations concerned

as different entrepreneurial units 18).

The difference between the factual "existence of a combine" ("Konzerntatbestand") (sec. 18 AktG) and the legally organised polycorporate enterprise requires particular note: the power structure of the combine can be of varying degrees of rigidity - from very close-knit to quite loose - and the intensity with which the management power is exercised may also be subject to considerable deviations over a period of time 19). The organisation contract (sec. 291 AktG) provides for the legal organisation and canalising of the decision processes of the polycorporate enterprise durably, independently of the combine's constant fluctuations and further developments 20).

A further difference, already alluded to above, also needs to be stressed: only organisation contracts according to sec. 291 AktG make "polycorporate" enterprises out of "affiliated" ones. Other types of enterprise contracts existing between the enterprises in an enterprise group (sec. 292 AktG) do not have this effect, but remain restricted to the exchange or combination of performances between the enterprises in the group 21).

4. Questions to be Excluded

This, then, was an attempt to explain the most important concepts and notions of German combine law against the background of their development. One main conclusion was that contract and organisation, as basic types of legal structures, are not in contrast to one another here, but combine together. At the same time, we can thus disencumber our further considerations of spheres of questions the legal provisions in respect of which are related immediately

to the <u>factual</u> existence of a combine (sec. 18AktG). These affect the rendering of accounts within the combine (sec. 329 et seq. AktG)²²⁾, but especially the merger control (sec. 23 et seq. GWB (Act Against Restrictives of Competition))²³⁾ and plant co-determination in the combine (sec. 54 et seq. BetrVG (Plant Co-Determination Act of 1972)) - which is clearly to be distinguished from co-determination in the enterprise²⁴⁾.

II. Basic Conception and Main Problems

Jurisdiction pronounced since 1965 does not give a representative picture of experience in practice with the law of affiliated enterprises; however, we shall have reason to give particular consideration to a recent noteworthy decision, the "Holzmüller" case. The report of the Commission on Enterprises shows that many of the problems, which in some cases affect the fundamental conception of the law, are still not completely solved or not, at any rate, placed by consent out of dispute 25). The legal provisions centre on the "contractual combine" ("Vertragskonzern"), or more precisely the structuring in organisational law arrived at under private autonomy of the economic operation unit formed by dominating and dependent enterprise by means of the conclusion of a domination contract or the accomplishment of a so-called integration. In both cases, the law justifies the controlling powers in such a combine of subordination - the coordination combine shall remain unaccounted for in this part of my remarks by the fact that it lays down the conditions of forming a common legal organisation and at the same time attaches imperative legal consequences to it (1.).

This leaves the question open, for the time being, under what circumstances and with what legal consequences positions of power among affiliated enterprises can be exploited without legitimation by either domination contract or integration. As the possibilities of influence in this case do not rest on an act of submission under private autonomy, but on factually given circumstances - in most cases a majority stock-holding - one speaks of a "de facto combine" ("faktischer Konzern") (2.). It is, however, only in the case of the contractual combine that one can enquire after an enterprise legally organised on the level of the combine in its totality (3.).

1. Contractual combine

A contractual combine is, strictly speaking, only created by a <u>domination contract</u> (or a contract equivalent to such in accordance with sec. 291 par. 1 AktG). In a broader sense, <u>integration</u> is also included here (sec. 391 AktG).

a) Contract of Domination

The conclusion of a contract of domination between two enterprises requires the consent of both general meetings, with a majority adequate for a change in articles, and an entry in the trade register.

According to sec. 308 AktG, the agreement authorises the dominating enterprise to exercise management powers over the dependent enterprise, including instructions that may be to the latter's disadvantage. This right of instruction is matched by a duty of compliance on the part of the management board of the dependent enterprise, inasfar as the instructions serve the interest of the dominating enterprise or another affiliated enterprise ("Konzerninteresse") - the "combine interest" (sec. 308 AktG). The more precise

conditions of the conclusion and the termination of the contract are also regulated by the law. The creditors of the dependent enterprise are protected by the duty of the controlling enterprise to take over losses. The so-called outside shareholders must be offered an exchange of shares for those of the dominant enterprise or a settlement in cash and in addition and at their election, a fixed or variable indemnity 27).

b) Integration

Integration according to sec. 319 AktG requires the dominating enterprise to possess at least 95% of the shares of the dependent enterprise. In this case, the organisation contract is replaced by the mere resolution of integration by the general meeting of the dependent enterprise. On entry in the trade register, all shares are transferred to the dominating enterprise. The outside shareholders are to be given compensation in shares of the dominating enterprise or in cash. The dominating enterprise incurs by law co-liability for the obligations of the dependent enterprise. As in the case of the contract of domination, so also in the case of integration the dependent enterprise remains in existence as a legal person with its own organs (management board, supervisory board, general meeting). The same applies also for the exercise of the power of management in the relations between the organs of the dominating and the integrated enterprise (sec. 323 AktG) 28).

c) Overall Area of Organisational Change

The regulation by law of the contractual combine is primarily directed against possible disadvantages for the <u>dependent</u> enterprise with regard to the authorisation of the powers of management of the dominating enterprise. In the theory, however,

increasing attention has been paid to the high risks taken over by the <u>dominating</u> enterprise with the expansion of the powers of management to the dependent enterprise. Thus the formation of a contractual combine is to be regarded as a profound change in the organisational structure not only of the dependent enterprise, but <u>also</u> that of the dominant one.²⁹⁾.

d) Assessment

The contractual combine, which is created in the form of domination and incorporation, but can also be dissolved again, has, according to almost unanimous opinion, proved itself on the whole. This does not mean that details of its legal regulation are not in need of improvement 30).

2. De facto Combine

By contrast to this, the figure of the "de facto combine" has been violently disputed since the inception. The debate, which in the meantime has taken on vast proportions, is reflected in the report of the Commission on Enterprises, too. The roots of this dispute lie in differing views from the angle of legal policy of the relevant legal prescriptions. Having been newly stirred up by the "Holzmüller" decision of the Federal Supreme Court, the argumentation ranges openly in the border area between analyses de lege lata and requirements de lege ferende, and the Federal Supreme Court in its decision has gone over to open remodelling of the law.

I must deal more closely with this dispute, since the whole conception of German group law stands or falls with it³¹⁾. According to the original plans for this legislation, only a contract of domination or an integration gives the dominating enterprise

the right to place the dependent enterprise under its control and to give the latter instructions that may also be to its disadvantage. It is only by reason of a contract of domination or an integration that the management board of the dependent enterprise may defer to the interests of the combine. It is here that the decisive difference is seen between a contractual combine and a purely de facto combine. Where there is neither a contract of domination nor an integration, the formation of a combine is to be legally demonstrated and made visible by a compulsion to conclude a contract. This compulsion to contract is effected by a prohibition directed to the dominating enterprise to oblige the dependent enterprise to take disadvantageous measures, and is guaranteed by liability to damages. It is, however, still in dispute whether this conception has not been turned inside out even during the process of legislation. If, however, the exercise of the same combine power is also possible without a contract of domination or integration, and thus without guarantee for the outside shareholders and creditors, the figure of the contractual combine is necessarily increasingly devalued. This applies all the more since the liability obtaining in the absence of a contract of domination or integration and codified in sec. 311 et seq. AktG has shown itself to have little effect.

This, however, in turn strikes at the sense of combine legislation as such. I shall therefore attempt to sketch briefly the course of the debate on this problem, probably the most important in current German company law.

a) Protective Regulations for the Dependent Enterprise
German combine legislation did not proceed from the

aim of altering the historically developed structure of far-reaching interdependence among enterprises. Its aim was and still is to place this structure under legal control. Where there is neither a contract of domination nor integration, the independence of the dependent enterprise should be preserved as far as possible ³²⁾.

For this reason, the law forbids the dominant enterprise to disadvantage the dependent enterprise. Because, however, it was wished to avoid a rupture with traditional combine practice, it was simultaneously provided that the dominating enterprise can avoid this prohibition by compensating for the disadvantage (sec. 311 AktG). In order to guarantee this duty of compensation, the dependent enterprise must produce an annual "dependence report" (sec. 312 et seq. AktG). The dominating enterprise and its organs remain liable to the dependent enterprise for any disadvantage remaining hereafter, according to secs. 317 and 318 AktG³³⁾.

According to a view which has persisted until now, this compensation for disadvantage, which was introduced during the process of legislation, has not altered the fact, that sec. 311 et seq. AktG are by their nature exclusively to be understood as protective regulations for dependent enterprises: the compensation of disadvantage is only a component of the establishing of a possible disadvantage to the dependent enterprise. The organs of both the dependent and the dominating enterprise remain obliged to further the interest of the dependent enterprise. This expresses the fundamental undesirability of the exercise of management power over a dependent enterprise without the conclusion of a contract of domination or an integration 34).

b) "Legal Constitution of the de facto Combine"?

On the other hand, the view has increasingly gained ground, not only in combine practice but also in doctrine, that the introduction of the compensation of disadvantage in sec. 311 AktG means an express legitimation of the de facto combine, too 35). This is in line with the view of the Enterprise Commission, which unanimously rejected a prohibition of the de facto combine 36). One should, certainly, be careful about seeing in this, as some have, a "rejection of the contractual combine". For one thing, it only confirms once again that it should not be the task of the group law to alter the actual power structures among affiliated enterprises. They should simply be placed under legal control. And in order to achieve this without either a contract of domination or an integration, a number of proposals have been made which are meanwhile usually summarised by the formula "legal constitution of the de facto combine". They range up to an analogous application of the regulations for the contractual combine. However, there is agreement that one cannot derive from this a right of instruction for the dominating enterprise and a duty of compliance for the dependent one 37).

c) Protective Regulations for the Dominating Enterprise

In the attempt to develop such a "constitution of the de facto combine", the considerable risks have again become apparent that arise even for the dominating enterprise itself in the exercise of management power over another enterprise. This has led among theorists to the stipulation that the division of powers in stock company law in the dominating enterprise should be extended to the process of combine formation and combine management 38).

In the "Holzmüller" Case, decided in 1982, which despite such preparation was felt to be sensational among theorists generally, the Federal Supreme Court took up this notion 39). A joint-stock company had, through its management board, transferred a flourishing section of the firm to a 100% subsidiary. The Federal Supreme Court sees here a gap in the law, and requires as an extension of sec. 119 par. 2 AktG the assent of the general meeting of the parent company for such a measure.

In practical business circles, this decision was received with dismay as a frontal attack on the possibility of effective combine formation. Even if the battle for its interpretation is still in full swing at conferences of experts in group law, it is at least possible to state today that, in a de facto combine, the organs of the dominating enterprise too are to direct their activities basically only to the interest of the dominating enterprise. This shows a tendency to return to the view, thought superseded, that the exercise of controlling power over another enterprise is undesirable, not in itself, but failing the conclusion of a contract of domination or integration 40).

d) Assessment

As it is not possible to resume the debate on these difficult questions in detail, I will restrict myself to an outline of my own position 41 .

The combine as such, as a <u>factual</u> power structure subject to constant fluctuation and further development, can <u>in law</u> be neither legitimated nor prohibited. That which is supposed to be accounted a "legal constitution of the de facto combine" divides in reality into - <u>separate</u> - legal <u>protective regulations</u> for the dependent enterprise and for the dominating enterprise: the organs of the affiliated

enterprises are only ever to saveguard the interest of their individual enterprise corporation. That is, they are to proceed as if non-affiliated enterprises were involved. These protective regulations are of a reactive kind. They cannot form constructive material for a legal organisation comprehending and amalgamating the dominating and the dependent enterprise as units of a comprehensive polycorporate enterprise.

The evolution of protective regulations for the dominating enterprise has considerably increased the incentive, hitherto borne only by sec. 311 et seq. AktG, to conclude a contract of domination or undertake integration for the exercise of controlling power something not in itself regarded with disfavour over the dependent enterprise. Certainly, these protective regulations require further refinement. Nor does anyone dispute that the technical conditions of sec. 311 et seq. AktG have remained the weak point of German combine legislation and are in urgent need of improvement. At any rate, however, the tendency has already been overcome to increasingly devalue the contractual combine and beyond that group law as such, because the liability in the case of the absence of contract of domination or integration is not very effective 42). The future in the law relating to affiliated enterprises belongs to the contractual combine, which is what lay in the original conception of the legislation.

3. Contractual Combine and Polycorporate Enterprise We may now state, to sum up, that the German law of affiliated enterprises confronts the factual power structure of a combine with two legal models of organisation of the enterprise which are clearly to be distinguished. One of these models is corporate enterprise under stock law on which the non-affiliated

enterprise was already based, developed as an autonomous decision unit. This legal person is, either as a dominating or a dependent enterprise, the point of reference of the protective regulations in case where there is neither contract of domination nor integration. The other model consists in the combination, created by contract of domination or integration, of two or (in most cases) more such individual legal persons, normative in themselves and adjusted among themselves to a relationship of superordination and subordination, which only represent an autonomous decision unit again, outwardly as well, in this totality. The legal organisation formed from such a totality of individual enterprise units is the polycorporate enterprise. For such an enterprise it is decisive that the position of the individual enterprise units here can be determined in law as well purely on the basis of their combination 43 .

a) Contract of domination and Act of Integration: the "Articles" of the Polycorporate Enterprise

In contrast to a contract directed towards the exchange or combination of performance, such as the shop leasing contract or the profit pool (sec. 292 AktG), the contract of domination (sec. 291 par. 1 AktG), as a contract of organisation, directly affects the system of competence of the partners to the contract, transforming it and concentrating it in an organised social system. In the case of integration, the contract of domination is replaced by the resolution of integration as an act of organisation (sec. 319 AktG) 44).

It should particularly noted that not only the dependent enterprise, but equally the dominating enterprise, is thus transformed in its structure from a corporate enterprise into a mere "enterprise unit" of the polycorporate enterprise so created. The contract of

domination or resolution of integration, as the case may be, thus forms the <u>articles</u> of the polycorporate enterprise and thus remains to be distinguished from the articles of the individual enterprise units. The "combine interest", to which the enterprise units and their organs are pledged according to secs. 308, 323 AktG, concentrates the goals pursued by the individual enterprise units into the enterprise interest of the polycorporate enterprise.

Inasmuch as the law expressly includes also the enterprises which are again on their part affiliated to the combine with the dominating and dependent enterprise, it thus expressly refers to the possibility of using the effects in organisation law of the contract of domination or resolution of integration for the formation of a <u>multiliteral organisation</u>: the relations of dependence on the same level or on several levels between the individual enterprises can, from the point of view of organisation law, be either immediately included or else short-circuited among themselves.

b) The Polycorporate Enterprise as a Social System
Like the enterprise as such, the polycorporate enterprise can certainly only be spoken of as an organised
social system with the reservation that the corresponding
legal structures are still in a stage of development 45).

It needs here to be noted to begin with that the polycorporate enterprise as such possesses no organs of its own. As far as the individual enterprise units are concerned, there remains the division of functions provided for by company law among management board, supervisory board and general meeting. In particular, tasks of management here too are performed exclusively by the management board of the dominating enterprise and the management boards of the dependent enterprise or enterprises. These organs of management are directly

interconnected in organisation law by the authority to issue directives and the obligation of compliance (sec. 308 AktG), the extent and limits of which can be laid down more precisely in the contract of domination. The exercise of control power over the polycorporate enterprise in its totality lies with the management board of the dominating enterprise, not with its supervisory board or general meeting. In contrast to the de facto combine (cf. the "Holzmüller" decision), the management board in this case does not require the cooperation of the other organs of the dominating enterprise in taking decisions of management of the combine.

Although these divisions of function derive from company law, the development from company law to enterprise law is much more palpable than in the case of not affiliated enterprises: the figure of the "company" is clearly too narrow to cover in a uniform way within organisation law the uniform controlling power exercised by the central management of the combine over all the directly or indirectly dependent "companies" involved. This can only be achieved with a conception which takes account not only of the capital contributed to the individual enterprise units, but also the labour contributed to them. This is an even stronger reason to proceed from the enterprise in this case too. When the contract of domination and integration transfer the legally regulated power of control from the dependent to the dominating "company", and extend it further beyond the dominating "company" to the dependent "company", they in fact comprehend the corporate enterprises involved in their totality as social systems, and now fit them, as enterprise units, into the still more complex social system of a polycorporate enterprise.

European University Institute

c) The polycorporate Enterprise: a not exactly new kind of legal subject

This raises the question whether the polycorporate enterprise too can be seen as a legal subject. The step of recognising not only natural persons but also social systems as legal subjects was taken long since with the creation of the legal person. Mere habits of thought are not enough to justify stopping at this point 46).

Here it may be useful to keep in mind the various stages of development. The individual enterprise already assumed organlike characteristics with the increasing differentiation of the "proprietorship". To this extent it is possible to speak of a still "undeveloped", subjectivised legal form of enterprise and an equally still "undeveloped" set of organs. The enterprise as legal form was not fully mature until the stage of the corporate enterprise recognised under stock company law as a legal person and acting through its organs. But this was followed by a tertiary stage, in the form of the polycorporate enterprise resulting from the amalgamation of such individual legal persons. This polycorporate enterprise in its totality, though not a combine, is in turn a legal subject, without the individual enterprise units for this reason losing their character as subjects with their own assets: an organisation - as a rule not only bilateral, but multilateral - which consists of legal persons, but does not itself represent a legal person. The peculiar type of this legal subject is shown in the manner of its acting: just as the legal person and thus also the individual enterprise unit of the polycorporate enterprise acts in its organs, the polycorporate enterprise, possessing no organs of its own, acts in its individual units.

On this basis, more assurance can be brought to bear on the difficult problems that result from the affiliation of enterprises to combines as far as their legal external relations to third parties are concerned. These questions are still almost always treated with regard to whether and to what extent the contract partner of an enterprise affiliated to a combine can, by means of peircing the veil of legal entity, also make demands on the liability of another enterprise in the shape of a combine behind this enterprise. On the other hand, the limiting of obligations and liability to the individual combine enterprise and its assets has always been one of the most important motives for the formation of combines at all. If one proceeds not from the combine but from the polycorporate enterprise, the restriction of obligation and liability to the individual enterprise unit finds its appropriate form. Just as the polycorporate enterprise, possessing no assets of its own, can only act in its units, it can incur obligations and liability for such action only in these units and their assets. To put the dominating enterprise unit in a position to do this, its authority to issue directives to the dependent enterprise units is sufficient. In order to achieve the same for the dependent enterprise units too, there are operative in the case of the contract of domination the transfer of losses to the dominating enterprise (sec. 302 AktG) and in that of integration the co-liability of the dominating enterprise unit (sec. 322 AktG).

The concept of the "polycorporative legal subject" will, it seems most probable, only very gradually gain general acceptance. But at any rate the category of the "legal person" itself became established only in the course of a long-drawn-out historical process. To German jurists, the figure of the polycorporative legal subject is basically not all that new at all: it is also

enshrined in the legal organisation of the federal state, with the relation between federation ("Bund") and states ("Länder").

d) Provisional Nature of the Conclusion

It is necessary, finally, to draw attention to the contractual combine of coordination. This further variant of the polycorporative enterprise can in turn be connected with the multiliteral organisation structures already outlined. This incidentally would seem to be the most that can at present be said on the legal structures of the polycorporate enterprise, which are still in the process of evolution. That the points outlined above are by no means generally thus perceived may be seen in the fact that the enterprise commission rejected the introduction of corporative structures for the combine - quite failing to notice that the Stock Corporation Act of 1965 laid the foundation for these structures long ago⁴⁷⁾.

4. Limits of Group Law

In order to avoid possible misunderstanding, I should like to stress once more in conclusion that German group law limits itself strictly to providing legal regulations for existing combine structures. It is not the task of combine law to form, alter or dissolve combines themselves. The whole sphere of the regulation of trading in corporate power (take-over bids, sale of control, insider trading, etc.) is, on the other hand, the affair of a capital market law which is increasingly becoming independent of company and enterprise law. It need hardly be remarked that group law cannot be instrumentalised for purposes of the labour market either 48).

III. Main Tasks for the Future

In the third part of my paper I should like at least briefly to describe the main <u>future</u> tasks that arise in the further development of group law. In contrast to the report of the Enterprise Commission, however, I shall not place the emphasis on problems of detail, but solely <u>conceptional questions</u>. One aspect is the relationship between <u>the combine and the market</u> (1.). Another set of questions relates to <u>employee</u> <u>co-determination in the combine</u> (2.). A third and final area is that of the classification of the <u>combine</u> within the <u>overall legal constitution</u> of the <u>economy</u> (3.).

1. The Combine and the Market

The combine, being an economic decision unit whose degree of unification is very varied and subject to constant fluctuation, cannot be definitely delimited over against the market. This raises the question under what conditions business relations on an internal level between enterprises affiliated - at the same or different level - to a combine can be regarded as contracts or practices in restraint of trade that are legally prohibited or requiring special permission. German doctrine has attempted so far to solve this question solely with the instruments of competition law. In doing so, it has been guided by the notion - correct in itself - that group law is conceived as neutral in relation to the whole of antitrust law, that is, both to merger control and to the restraints of competition that concern us here. This is also the reason why the Enterprise Commission did not take up a position on this point 49 .

Attempts made so far to master these problems, however, make it increasingly clearer that a reliable solution must also include group law itself, the

European University Institute.

The

combine as such remaining unaffected. The sole decisive point is whether it is possible to proceed beyond the constantly changing factual power structure of the combine to a polycorporative enterprise forming a comprehensive legal unit, or whether it is necessary to stop at individual corporate enterprises that can eliminate the market among themselves in an impermissible manner 50).

This means that the organisation contract is in future to be made the decisive instrument of the delimitation sought - for the combine of subordination just as much as for the combine of coordination and especially also for joint ventures. Inasfar as the agreements between the participating enterprises cannot be evaluated as the articles of a polycorporate enterprise, we have a cooperation contract regulating only the exchange or the combination of performances, and subject to the control of the law of competition $^{51)}$.

2. The Combine and Employee Co-determination

The next problem complex to be mentioned, that of co-determination of employees in the combine, is to be seen here solely as co-determination in the enterprise in the sense of the 5th directive. It must be stressed once again that this is in sharp distinction to co-determination in the plant as intended by the Vredling proposal. The two sets of problems are almost completely separated from one another in German legislation. It is admittedly not very easy to justify this separation. Put briefly, co-determination in the plant has its roots in the collectively uniform realisation of the employer-employee relationship as a contract of exchange. Entrepreneurial co-determination following the Co-determination Act (MitbestG) is, as was already explained, finally only to be justified with reference to a membership of the employee, too, in the enterprise; thus it presupposes that the

employer-employee relationship has in addition a side within organisation law. In the combine, entrepreneurial co-determination acquires a considerably increased effect by reason of the repercussions of the decision processes on the affiliated enterprises. For that reason, the Enterprise Commission dealt with this in detail 52).

Co-determination in the combine would be largely empty if it did not already take place in the supervisory board of the controlling enterprise. Thus the applicability of the co-determination law is ensured inasmuch as the employees of the dependent enterprises are also included under the dominating enterprise (sec.5 MithestG). In order to avoid a possible multiplication of co-determination when the dependent enterprise itself is also subject to co-determination (the so-called "cascade" or "waterfall" effect), the management board of the controlling enterprise is tied to decisions of its own supervisory board in the appointment and recall of members of the administration and in fundamental decisions in the dependent enterprise; for these decisions, a simple majority of shareholders is required (sec. 32 MitbestG) 53).

This rule is generally <u>criticised</u> as hard to understand and unconvincing. It divides the supervisory board of the dominating enterprise, and thus creates, at least in embryo, an organ belonging to the combine as such, which furthermore is occupied, for no clear reason, exclusively by representatives of the shareholders. This special organ is also assigned tasks of management, thus breaking down the division of functions between the supervisory board and the management board. Where instructions to the management board of the dominating enterprise involve disadvantages for the dependent enterprise, and where the latter is

neither integrated nor partner in a contract of domiantion, the controlling enterprise is threatened with liability under secs. 311 et seq. AktG if the instructions are carried out; furthermore, the protection of the dominating enterprise has also then to be borne in mind, which can require the co-operation of its general meeting 54).

If one disregards the fact that co-determination begins with a minimum number of employees, rather than simply with the organisation of the enterprises concerned as legal persons, this unfortunate legal regulation suffers still more from the fact that it proceeds from the combine instead of the enterprise. To put it more precisely, only in a contractual combine, which comprehends the organised social systems involved in a polycorporative enterprise, can co-determination be fully effective. It is part of the functional logic of these still more complex social system that shareholders and employees are counted and elect members of the supervisory board exclusively in the enterprise unit of which they are members, that the tasks of management board, supervisory board and general meeting (expanded to include the employees) remain separate in all enterprise units, and that no management measures can be taken on by the supervisory board of the dominating enterprise. This logic is particularly opposed to the tendency to re-model the supervisory board of the dominating enterprise unit, whose members are on a basis of parity, into an independent central organ of the polycorporate enterprise as such, having not only supervisory, but also management rights over against the management board and the right to make fundamental decisions over against the general meeting of the dominating enterprise unit. Finally, it is only in a contractual combine that the management board

of the dominating enterprise has a free hand in management measures that are disadvantageous to either the dominating enterprise or a dependent one, as long as the combine interest is protected 55).

These are, certainly, only broad outlines of the future development. However, it is here that the strongest impetus of a decision for the contractual combine is already found at the present time ⁵⁶.

3. The Combine and the Legal Constitution of the Economy

Thus the possibilities of making the external delimitation over against the market and of solving the still remaining problems of internal structure show in the contractual combine a new <u>legal</u> dimension of the enterprise, and furthermore an important element of the overall legal constitution of the economy.

Proceeding from the distinction between <u>combine</u> and <u>enterprise</u> - it may be stressed one final time - the decisive step towards this polycorporate enterprise lies in the fact that group law does not stop at protective regulations for the individual affiliated corporate enterprises and their shareholders, employees and creditors, but places the affiliated enterprises on the foundation of an organisation contract below. the roof of a common legal organisation. On the other hand, in the case of the de facto combine, clearly-marked protective regulations for the individual enterprise are indispensable if the contractual combine is not to remain an empty option.

The preliminary group law directive has not only kept this dialectical solution open, but - as its inclusion in the Report of the Enterprise Commission shows - also had fruitful repercussions on the proposals for the necessary technical improvement of German group legislation 57). These proposals,

which cannot be gone into in detail here, do however make it clear that we have a long way to go before the time when the bilateral or multilateral organisation of a contractual combine is accepted as a Legal subject of its own in a comparable way as it has become established in the case of the legal person.

4. Future Prospects

Beyond the framework of my topic lie the proposals for a transnational group law such as are to be found in the draft statute of the European Stock Corporation, but also in that of the European Cooperation Union. You will have readily concluded from what I have said that I place no trust in the legal operability of the "de facto" or "organic" combine according to articles 223 et seq. of the Societas Europaea. If this scepticism, which I think is shared by most of my German colleagues, is justified, the question will have to be raised all over again where the foundation stones for a European legal constitution of multinational enterprises that holds water on a theoretical level as well may lie⁵⁸). In this situation, we may take little comfort in the words of a famous German jurist whom you might hardly expect to meet in this connection: "You must have found something in ' order to know where it is" (this was said by Goethe: "Man muß eine Sache gefunden haben, wenn man wissen will, wo sie liegt"). Nevertheless, the history of the development of German group law may perhaps yield some indications of where the foundation stones we are looking for can be found.

Notes

- 1) <u>Bundesministerium der Justiz</u> (Ed.), Bericht über die Verhandlungen der Unternehmensrechts-kommission, Cologne, 1980, No. 1244 et seq.
- 2) See for this development esp. Emmerich/Sonnenschein, Konzernrecht, 2d ed., Munich 1977, p. 21 et seq. so far the most comprehensive presentation of German group law. For a shorter survey: Kübler, Gesellschaftsrecht, Karlsruhe 1981, §§ 28-30 (pp. 338-364); Wiedemann, The German law of Affiliated Enterprises, in Hopt (Ed.), Groups of Companies in European Laws, Berlin/New York 1982, pp. 21-43.
- 3) Cf., on the interrelation of group law and tax law, esp. Sonnenschein, Organschaft und Konzerngesellschaftsrecht, Baden-Baden 1976; more recently Wiedemann, supra note 2, at pp. 29-31.
- 4) For the purpose of this paper, the so-called transfer-of-profit contract (sec. 291 par.1 AktG) will be left aside. If there is a contract of domination, the dominating enterprise is legitimated also to take over the profits of the dependant enterprise. Cf., on this point, Kübler, supra note 2, at p. 350 (with references).
- 5) See for "enterprise" (Unternehmen) in this technical sense Kübler (supra note 2), pp. 341-343, and Wiedemann (supra note 2), pp. 31,32; with further references therein.
- 6) The conception of "enterprise" as organisation has been more broadly developed esp. by Raiser,

Das Unternehmen als Organisation, Berlin 1969.

- 7) <u>Gierke</u>, Das deutsche Genossenschaftsrecht, vol.I, Berlin 1868, p. 1029.
- 8) For an evaluation of this development and the present state of German legislation on employee-codetermination see <u>Kübler</u>, supra note 2, § 32 (pp. 376-393) and <u>Wiedemann</u>, supra note 2, pp. 41-43, with references. Cf. also <u>Kübler</u>, 1981 ZGR 377 on the Bericht der Unternehmens-rechtskommission (supra note 1).
- 9) 50 BVerfG 249 (1979).
- 10) See, for instance, <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2), at p. 43: "ideologically motivated doctrine of the unified and integrated 'social union enterprise'".
- 11) See the comprehensive report on the discussion by Raiser, Die Zukunft des Unternehmensrechts, in Festschrift für R.Fischer (Berlin/New York 1979), pp. 561-578.
- 12) Cf., on this point, <u>Kübler</u> (supra note 2) pp. 381-386; <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2) at p. 43.
- 13) For the "enterprise interest" (Unternehmensinteresse) see esp. <u>Brinkmann</u>, Unternehmensinteresse und Unternehmensstruktur, Frankfurt/Bern 1983 and <u>Jürgenmeyer</u>, Das Unternehmensintersse, Heidelberg 1984.
- 14) <u>Raiser</u>, Das Unternehmen als Organisation (supra note 6) p. 133 et seq., 160, 166 et seq.; Rehbinder, Konzernaussenrecht und allgemeines

Privatrecht, Bad Homburg 1969, p. 50 et seq.;

<u>Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission</u> (supra note 1), No. 1246 et seq.; <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2) p. 23. See contra, <u>Bälz</u>, Einheit und Vielfalt im Konzern, in Festschrift für L.Raiser, Tübingen 1974, pp. 287-338.

- 15) <u>Würdinger</u>, Aktienrecht und das Recht der verbundenen Unternehmen, 4th ed., Karlsruhe 1981, § 70II (p. 323).
- 16) For details see <u>Dierdorf</u>, Herrschaft und Abhängigkeit einer Aktiengesellschaft auf schuldrechtlicher und tatsächlicher Grundlage, Cologne/Bonn/Munich, 1978; <u>Sura</u>, Fremdeinfluß und Abhängigkeit im Aktienrecht, Constance, 1980.
- 17) See, for instance, <u>Kübler</u> (supra note 2),
 § 28II4 (pp. 344,345).
- 18) <u>Bälz</u> (supra note 14), p. 320.
- 19) See esp. <u>Würdinger</u>, 1973 DB 45 at 49; <u>Bericht</u>
 <u>der Unternehmensrechtskommission</u> (supra note 1),
 No. 1379 et seq.
- 20) Cf. <u>Würdinger</u>, 1974 EuR 25 for the parallel problems in the group law of the Societas Europaea.
- 21) See <u>Kübler</u>, supra note 2, § 29II (pp. 349-351).
- 22) <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2), p. 27; <u>Kübler</u> (supra note 2), § 18VI (pp. 255, 256).
- 23) <u>Hopt</u>, Merger Control in Germany, in <u>Hopt</u> (Ed.), European Merger Control, Berlin/New York 1981, pp. 71-100.

- 24) Cf., most recently, <u>Hanau</u>, 1984 ZGR 468 (with further references).
- 25) See Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission (supra note 1), no. 1295 et seq.
- 26) Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission (supra note 1), no. 1312 et seq.; Wiedemann (supra note 2), p. 33 et seq.; Kübler (supra note 2), § 29 (pp. 348-356).
- 27) Kübler (supra note 2), § 29I-IV (with references).
- 28) Kübler (supra note 2), § 29V.
- 29) Cf., on this point, esp. <u>Lutter</u>, Die Rechte der Gesellschafter beim Abschluß fusionsähnlicher Unternehmensverbindungen, Supplement no. 21 to 1973 DB.
- 30) For a general evaluation see <u>Sonnenschein</u>, 1981 ZGR pp. 429-454 (concerning the Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission; supra note 1). By far more critical <u>Wiedemann</u>, supra note 2, pp. 33-36.
- 31) See, for the de facto combine, <u>Bericht der</u>

 <u>Unternehmensrechtskommission</u> (supra note 1),

 no. 1379 et seq. More details and further references:

 <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2), p. 36 et seq.; <u>Kübler</u>

 (supra note 2) § 30 (pp. 356-364).
- 32) For the under lying policy of the Aktiengesetz 1965, on this point, cf. Kropff, Aktiengesetz, Düsseldorf 1965, p. 373 et seq.

- 33) For details, see <u>Kübler</u> (supra note 2), p. 357 et seq. (with further references).
- 34) Mestmäcker, Zur Systematik des Rechts der verbundenen Unternehmen, in Festgabe für H.Kronstein, Karlsruhe 1967, p. 129 et seq.; Bälz (supra note 14), p. 303 et seq.; Emmerich/Sonnenschein (supra note 2), § 8 B VII (p. 196 et seq.); Kübler (supra note 2), § 30II (p. 360); Würdinger (supra note 15), § 72 (p. 340 et seq.).
- 35) See, for instance, <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2), pp. 36,37.
- 36) Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission (supra note 1), no. 1435.
- 37) Cf. <u>Strohn</u>, Die Verfassung der Aktiengesellschaft im faktischen Konzern, Cologne 1977.
- 38) <u>Lutter</u>, supra note 29; <u>Timm</u>, Die Aktiengesellschaft als Konzernspitze, Cologne 1980;
 <u>Hommelhoff</u>, Die Konzernleitungspflicht, Cologne/
 Berlin/Bonn/Munich 1982; <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra
 note 2), p. 23; <u>Bericht der Unternehmensrechts-</u>
 kommission (supra note 1), no. 1258 et seq.
- 39) 83 BGHZ 122 (1982).
- 40) See, most recently, <u>Westermann</u>, 1984 ZGR 352 and Heinsius, 1984 ZGR 383, with further references.
- 41) For the following see already Bälz, supra note 14.
- 42) For a general evaluation of the de facto combine see Wiedemann (supra note 2), pp. 37,38;
 K.Schmidt, 1981 ZGR 455-486 (concerning the Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission, supra note 1).

- 43) Bälz, supra note 14, p. 317 et seq.
- 44) <u>Bälz</u>, supra note 14, p. 323 et seq. Cf. also <u>Praël</u>, Eingliederung und Beherrschungsvertrag, Berlin 1978.
- 45) Bälz, supra note 14, p. 327 et seq.
- 46) Bälz, supra note 14, p. 329 et seq.
- 47) Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission (supra note 1), no. 1294.
- 48) For the interrelation between company and capital market law, see <u>Kübler</u> (supra note 2), § 31 (p. 365 et seq.) with further references.
- 49) Wiedemann (supra note) p. 23; id., Gesellschafts-recht, vol. I, Munich 1980, § 13 (p. 712 et seq.).
- 50) Harms, Konzerne im Recht der Wettbewerbsbeschränkungen, Cologne/Berlin/Bonn/Munich, 1968; id., Die Entwicklung des Wettbewerbsrechts der Konzerne und Gemeinschaftsunternehmen in der EWG, in Festschrift für G.Hartmann, Cologne 1976, pp. 165-186; Gansweid, Gemeinsame Tochtergesellschaften im deutschen Konzern- und Wettbewerbsrecht, Baden-Baden 1976; Gromann, Die Gleichordnungskonzerne im Konzern- und Wettbewerbsrecht, Cologne/Berlin/Bonn/Munich 1979.
- 51) <u>Bälz</u>, supra note 14, p. 332 et seq. Cf. also:

 <u>Kübler</u> (supra note 2), § 29II (p. 349 et seq.);

 <u>v.Bar</u>, 1980 BB 1185-1191.
- 52) Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission (supra note 1), no. 1476 et seq.

- 53) <u>Lutter</u>, Mitbestimmung im Konzern, Cologne/
 Berlin/Bonn/Munich, 1975; <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2),
 pp. 41-43; most recently, Hanau, 1984 ZGR 468-494.
- 54) <u>Kübler</u> (supra note 2), § 32 V (p. 389 et seq.); Wiedemann (supra note 2), p. 43.
- 55) Cf. Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission (supra note 1), no. 1476 et seq.
- 56) Cf. <u>Wiedemann</u> (supra note 2), p. 42; <u>Martens</u>, 1984 ZGR 417-459.
- 57) Bericht der Unternehmensrechtskommission (supra note 1), no. 1418 et seq., 1449 et seq.;

 K.Schmidt, 1981 ZGR at pp. 460-470.
- 58) See esp. <u>Würdinger</u>, 1974 EuR 25-35; <u>Lutter</u>, Europäisches Gesellschaftsrecht, Suppl. vo. I ZGR (2d ed. 1984), at p. 47 et seq.



EUI Working Papers are published and distributed by the European University Institute, Florence.

Copies can be obtained free of charge -- depending on the availability of stocks -- from:

The Publications Officer

European University Institute

Badia Fiesolana

I-50016 San Domenico di Fiesole(FI)

Italy

Please use order form overleaf.

PUBLICATIONS OF THE EUROPEAN UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE

То	:The Publications Officer	
	European University Institute	
	Badia Fiesolana	
	I-50016 San Domenico di Fiesole(FI)	
	Italy	
From	: Name	
	Address	
	Please send me the following EUI Working Paper(s):	
	No.:	
Date	Signature:	

PUBLICATIONS OF THE EUROPEAN UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE

EUI WORKING PAPERS

1: Jacques PELKMANS	The European Community and the Newly Industrialized Countries *
2: Joseph H.H. WEILER	Supranationalism Revisited - Retrospective and Prospective. The European Communities After Thirty Years *
3: Aldo RUSTICHINI	Seasonality in Eurodollar Interest Rates
4: Mauro CAPPELLETTI/ David GOLAY	Judicial Review, Transnational and Federal: Impact on Integration
5: Leonard GLESKE	The European Monetary System: Present Situation and Future Prospects *
6: Manfred HINZ	Massenkult und Todessymbolik in der national-sozialistischen Architektur *
7: Wilhelm BURKLIN	The "Greens" and the "New Politics": Goodbye to the Three-Party System?
8: Athanasios MOULAKIS	Unilateralism or the Shadow of Confusion *
9: Manfred E. STREIT	Information Processing in Futures Markets. An Essay on the Adequacy of an Abstraction *
10:Kumaraswamy VELUPILLAI	When Workers Save and Invest: Some Kaldorian Dynamics *
11:Kumaraswamy VELUPILLAI	A Neo-Cambridge Model of Income Distribution and Unemployment *
12:Kumaraswamy VELUPILLAI/ Guglielmo CHIODI	On Lindahl's Theory of Distribution *
13:Gunther TEUBNER	Reflexive Rationalitaet des Rechts *
14:Gunther TEUBNER	Substantive and Reflexive Elements in Modern Law *
15:Jons ALBER	Some Causes and Consequences of Social Security Expenditure Development in Western Europe, 1949-1977 *

16:Ian BUDGE	Democratic Party Government: Formation and Functioning in Twenty-One Countries *
17:Hans DAALDER	Parties and Political Mobilization: An Initial Mapping *
18:Giuseppe DI PALMA	Party Government and Democratic Reproducibility: The Dilemma of New Democracies *
19:Richard S. KATZ	Party Government: A Rationalistic Conception *
20:Juerg STEINER	Decision Process and Policy Outcome: An Attempt to Conceptualize the Problem at the Cross-National Level *
21:Jens ALBER	The Emergence of Welfare Classes in West Germany: Theoretical Perspectives and Empirical Evidence *
22:Don PATINKIN	Paul A. Samuelson and Monetary Theory
23:Marcello DE CECCO	Inflation and Structural Change in the Euro-Dollar Market *
24:Marcello DE CECCO	The Vicious/Virtuous Circle Debate in the '20s and the '70s *
25:Manfred E. STREIT	Modelling, Managing and Monitoring Futures Trading: Frontiers of Analytical Inquiry *
26:Domenico Mario NUTI	Economic Crisis in Eastern Europe - Prospects and Repercussions
27:Terence C. DAINTITH	Legal Analysis of Economic Policy *
28:Frank C. CASTLES/ Peter MAIR	Left-Right Political Scales: Some Expert Judgements *
29:Karl HOHMANN	The Ability of German Political Parties to Resolve the Given Problems: the Situation in 1982 *
30:Max KAASE	The Concept of Political Culture: Its Meaning for Comparative Political Research *

31:Klaus TOEPFER	Possibilities and Limitations of a Regional Economic Development Policy in the Federal Republic of Germany *
32:Ronald INGLEHART	The Changing Structure of Political Cleavages Among West European Elites and Publics *
33:Moshe LISSAK	Boundaries and Institutional Linkages Between Elites: Some Illustrations from Civil-Military Elites in Israel *
34:Jean-Paul FITOUSSI	Modern Macroeconomic Theory: An Overview *
35:Richard M. GOODWIN/ Kumaraswamy VELUPILLAI	Economic Systems and their Regulation*
36:Maria MAGUIRE	The Growth of Income Maintenance Expenditure in Ireland, 1951-1979 *
37:G. LOWELL FIELD/ John HIGLEY	The States of National Elites and the Stability of Political Institutions in 81 Nations, 1950-1982
38:Dietrich HERZOG	New Protest Elites in the Political System of West Berlin: The Eclipse of Consensus? *
39:Edward O. LAUMANN/ David KNOKE	A Framework for Concatenated Event Analysis
40:Gwen MOOR/ Richard D.ALBA	Class and Prestige Origins in the American Elite
41:Peter MAIR	Issue-Dimensions and Party Strategies in the Irish republic 1948-1981:The Evidence of Manifestos
42:Joseph H.H. WEILER	Israel and the Creation of a Palestine State. The Art of the Impossible and the Possible *
43:Franz Urban PAPPI	Boundary Specification and Structural Models of Elite Systems: Social Circles Revisited
44:Thomas GAWRON/ Ralf ROGOWSKI	Zur Implementation von Gerichtsurteilen. Hypothesen zu den Wirkungsbedingungen von Entscheidungen

des Bundesverfassungsgerichts *

45:Alexis PAULY/ René DIEDERICH	Migrant Workers and Civil Liberties *
46:Alessandra VENTURINI	Is the Bargaining Theory Still an Effective Framework of Analysis for Strike Patterns in Europe? *
47:Richard A. GOODWIN	Schumpeter: The Man I Knew
48:J.P. FITOUSSI/ Daniel SZPIRO	Politique de l'Emploi et Réduction de la Durée du Travail
49:Bruno DE WITTE	Retour à Costa. La Primauté du Droit Communautaire à la Lumière du Droit International
50: Massimo A. BENEDETTELLI	Eguaglianza e Libera Circolazione dei Lavoratori: Principio di Eguaglianza e Divieti di Discriminazione nella Giurisprudenza Comunitaria in Materia di Diritti di Mobilità Territoriale e Professionale dei Lavoratori
51:Gunther TEUBNER	Corporate Responsability as a Problem of Company Constitution *
52:Erich SCHANZE	Potentials and Limits of Economic Analysis: The Constitution of the Firm
53:Maurizio COTTA	Career and Recruitment Patterns of Italian Legislators. A Contribution of the Understanding of a Polarized System *
54:Mattei DOGAN	How to become a Cabinet Minister in Italy: Unwritten Rules of the Political Game *
55:Mariano BAENA DEL ALCAZAR/ Narciso PIZARRO	The Structure of the Spanish Power Elite 1939-1979 *
56:Berc RUSTEM/ Kumaraswamy VELUPILLAI	Preferences in Policy Optimization and Optimal Economic Policy
57:Giorgio FREDDI	Bureaucratic Rationalities and the Prospect for Party Government *
59:Christopher Hill/ James MAYALL	The Sanctions Problem: International and European Perspectives

^{* :} Working Paper out of print

The Author(s). European University Institute.

60:Jean-Paul FITOUSSI	Adjusting to Competitive Depression. The Case of the Reduction in Working Time
61:Philippe LEFORT	Idéologie et Morale Bourgeoise de la Famille dans le Ménager de Paris et le Second Libro di Famiglia, de L.B.
	Alberti *
62:Peter BROCKMEIER	Die Dichter und das Kritisieren
63:Hans-Martin PAWLOWSKI	Law and Social Conflict
64:Marcello DE CECCO	Italian Monetary Policy in the 1980s *
65:Gianpaolo ROSSINI	Intraindustry Trade in Two Areas: Some Aspects of Trade Within and Outside a Custom Union
66:Wolfgang GEBAUER	Euromarkets and Monetary Control: The Deutschemark Case
67:Gerd WEINRICH	On the Theory of Effective Demand under Stochastic Rationing
68:Saul ESTRIN/ Derek C. JONES	The Effects of Worker Participation upon Productivity in French Producer Cooperatives *
69:Berc RUSTEM Kumaraswamy VELUPILLAI	On the Formalization of Political Preferences: A Contribution to the Frischian Scheme *
70:Werner MAIHOFER	Politique et Morale *
71:Samuel COHN	Five Centuries of Dying in Siena: Comparison with Southern France *

72:Wolfgang GEBAUER Inflation and Interest: the Fisher
Theorem Revisited

73:Patrick NERHOT Rationalism and the Modern State *

74:Philippe SCHMITTER Democratic Theory and Neo-Corporatist

.....

75:Sheila A. CHAPMAN Eastern Hard Currency Debt 1970-83. An Overview

May

76:Richard GRIFFITHS	Economic Reconstruction Policy in the Netherlands and its International Consequences, May 1945 - March 1951 *
77:Scott NEWTON	The 1949 Sterling Crisis and British Policy towards European Integration *
78:Giorgio FODOR	Why did Europe need a Marshall Plan in 1947? *
79:Philippe MIOCHE	The Origins of the Monnet Plan: How a Transistory Experiment answered to Deep-Rooted Needs
80:Werner ABELSHAUSER	The Economic Policy of Ludwig Erhard
81:Helge PHARO	The Domestic and International Implications of Norwegian Reconstruction
82:Heiner R. ADAMSEN	Investitionspolitik in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland 1949-1951 *
83:Jean BOUVIER	Le Plan Monnet et l'Economie Française 1947-1952 *
84:Mariuccia SALVATI	Industrial and Economic Policy in the Italian Reconstruction *
85:William DIEBOLD, Jr.	Trade and Payments in Western Europe in Historical Perspective: A Personal View By an Interested Party
86:Frances LYNCH	French Reconstruction in a European Context
87:Gunther TEUBNER	Verrechtlichung. Begriffe, Merkmale, Grenzen, Auswege *
88:Maria SPINEDI	Les Crimes Internationaux de l'Etat dans les Travaux de Codification de la Responsabilité des Etats Entrepris par les Nations Unies *
89:Jelle VISSER	Dimensions of Union Growth in Postwar Western Europe
90:Will BARTLETT	Unemployment, Migration and Industrialization in Yugoslavia, 1958- 1977

^{* :} Working Paper out of print

European University Institute

The Author(s).

0

91:Wolfgang	GEBAUER
-------------	---------

Kondratieff's Long Waves

92:Elisabeth DE GHELLINCK/ Paul A. GEROSKI/ Alexis JACQUEMIN Inter-Industry and Inter-Temporal Variations in the Effect of Trade on Industry Performance

93:Gunther TEUBNER/ Helmut WILLKE

Kontext und Autonomie. Gesellschaftliche Selbststeuerung durch Reflexives Recht *

94:Wolfgang STREECK/
Philippe C. SCHMITTER

Community, Market, State- and Associations. The Prospective Contribution of Interest Governance to Social Order

95:Nigel GRIFFIN

"Virtue Versus Letters": The Society of Jesus 1550-1580 and the Export of an Idea

96:Andreas KUNZ

Arbeitsbeziehungen und Arbeitskonflikte im oeffentlichen Sektor. Deutschland und Grossbritannien im Vergleich 1914-1924

97: Wolfgang STREECK

Neo-Corporatist Industrial Relations and the Economic Crisis in West Germany *

98:Simon A. HORNER

The Isle of Man and the Channel Islands - A Study of their Status under Constitutional, International and European Law

99:Daniel ROCHE

Le Monde des Ombres

84/100:Gunther TEUBNER

After Legal Instrumentalism? *

84/101:Patrick NERHOT

Contribution aux Débats sur le Droit Subjectif et le Droit Objectif comme Sources du Droit *

84/102:Jelle VISSER

The Position of Central Confederations in the National Union Movements

84/103:Marcello DE CECCO

The International Debt Problem in the Inter-War Period

84/104:M. Rainer LEPSIUS

Sociology in Germany and Austria 1918-1945. The Emigration of the Social Sciences and its Consequences. The

	Development of Sociology in Germany after the Second World War, 1945-1967
84/105:Derek JONES	The Economic Performances of Producer Cooperations within Command Economies: Evidence for the Case of Poland
84/106:Philippe C. SCHMITTER	Neo-Corporatism and the State *
84/107:Marcos BUSER	Der Einfluss der Wirtschaftsverbaende auf Gesetzgebungsprozesse und das Vollzugswesen im Bereich des Umweltschutzes
84/108:Frans van WAARDEN	Bureaucracy around the State: Varieties of Collective Self-Regulation in the Dutch Dairy Industry
84/109:Ruggero RANIERI	The Italian Iron and Steel Industry and European Integration
84/110:Peter FARAGO	Nachfragemacht und die kollektiven Reaktionen der Nahrungsmittelindustrie
84/111:Jean-Paul FITOUSSI/ Kumuraswamy VELUPILLAI	A Non-Linear Model of Fluctuations in Output in a Mixed Economy
84/112:Anna Elisabetta GALEOTTI	Individualism and Political Theory
84/113:Domenico Mario NUTI	Mergers and Disequilibrium in Labour- Managed Economies
84/114:Saul ESTRIN/Jan SVEJNAR	Explanations of Earnings in Yugoslavia: The Capital and Labor Schools Compared
84/115:Alan CAWSON/John BALLARD	A Bibliography of Corporatism
84/116:Reinhard JOHN	On the Weak Axiom of Revealed Preference Without Demand Continuity Assumptions
84/117:Richard T.GRIFFITHS/ Frances F.B.LYNCH	The FRITALUX/FINEBEL Negotiations 1949/1950
84/118:Pierre DEHEZ	Monopolistic Equilibrium and Involuntary Unemployment
84/119:Domenico Mario NUTI	Economic and Financial Evaluation of Investment Projects; General Principles and E.C. Procedures

^{* :}Working Paper out of print

© The Author(s). European University Institute.

8	34/120:Marcello DE CECCO	Monetary Theory and Roman History
8	34/121:Marcello DE CECCO	International and Transnational Financial Relations
8	34/122:Marcello DE CECCO	Modes of Financial Development: American Banking Dynamics and World Financial Crises
8	34/123:Lionello F. PUNZO/ Kumuraswamy VELUPILLAI	Multisectoral Models and Joint Production
8	84/124:John FARQUHARSON	The Management of Agriculture and Food Supplies in Germany, 1944-47
8	34/125:Ian HARDEN/Norman LEWIS	De-Legalisation in Britain in the 1980s *
8	34/126:John CABLE	Employee Participation and Firm Performance. A Prisoners' Dilemma Framework
8	34/127:Jesper JESPERSEN	Financial Model Building and Financial Multipliers of the Danish Economy
8	84/128:Ugo PAGANO	Welfare, Productivity and Self- Management
8	34/129:Maureen CAIN	Beyond Informal Justice *
8	35/130:Otfried HOEFFE	Political Justice - Outline of a Philosophical Theory
8	35/131:Stuart J. WOOLF	Charity and Family Subsistence: Florence in the Early Nineteenth Century
8	35/132:Massimo MARCOLIN	The <u>Casa d'Industria</u> in Bologna during the <u>Napoleonic Period</u> : Public Relief and Subsistence Strategies
8	35/133:Osvaldo RAGGIO	Strutture di parentela e controllo delle risorse in un'area di transito: la Val Fontanabuona tra Cinque e Seicento
8	B5/134:Renzo SABBATINI	Work and Family in a Lucchese Paper- Making Village at the Beginning of the Nineteenth Century

85/135:Sabine JURATIC	Solitude féminine et travail des femmes à Paris à la fin du XVIIIème siècle
85/136:Laurence FONTAINE	Les effets déséquilibrants du colportage sur les structures de famille et les pratiques économiques dans la vallée de l'Oisans, 18e-19e siècles
85/137:Christopher JOHNSON	Artisans vs. Fabricants: Urban Protoindustrialisation and the Evolution of Work Culture in Lodève and Bédarieux, 1740-1830
85/138:Daniela LOMBARDI	La demande d'assistance et les réponses des autorités urbaines face à une crise conjoncturelle: Florence 1619-1622
85/139:Orstrom MOLLER	Financing European Integration: The European Communities and the Proposed European Union.
85/140:John PINDER	Economic and Social Powers of the European Union and the Member States: Subordinate or Coordinate Relation-ship
85/141:Vlad CONSTANTINESCO	La Repartition des Competences Entre l'Union et les Etats Membres dans le Projet de Traite' Instituant l'Union Europeenne.
85/142:Peter BRUECKNER	Foreign Affairs Power and Policy in the Draft Treaty Establishing the European Union.
85/143:Jan DE MEYER	Belgium and the Draft Treaty Establishing the European Union.
85/144:Per LACHMANN	The Draft Treaty Establishing the European Union: Constitutional and Political Implications in Denmark.
85/145:Thijmen KOOPMANS	The Judicial System Envisaged in the Draft Treaty.
85/146:John TEMPLE-LANG	The Draft Treaty Establishing the European Union and the Member

^{* :}Working Paper out of print

	States: Ireland
85/147:Carl Otto LENZ	The Draft Treaty Establishing the European Union: Report on the Federal Republic of Germany
85/148:David EDWARD/ Richard MCALLISTER/ Robert LANE	The Draft Treaty establishing the European Union: Report on the United Kingdom
85/149:Joseph J. M. VAN DER VEN	Les droits de l'Homme: leur universa- lite' en face de la diversite' des civilisations. *
85/150:Ralf ROGOWSKI	Meso-Corporatism and Labour Conflict Resolution *
85/151:Jacques GENTON	Problemes Constituionnels et Politiques poses en France par une eventuelle ratification et mise en oeuvre du projet de Traite d'Union Europeenne
85/152:Marjanne de KWAASTENIET	Education as a verzuiling phenomenon Public and independent education in the Nederlands The Institutions and the Process of Decision-Making in the Draft Treaty The Creation of the Union and Its Relation to the EC Treaties Beyond the first C.A.P.
85/153:Gianfranco PASQUINO and Luciano BARDI	The Institutions and the Process of Decision-Making in the Draft Treaty
85/154:Joseph WEILER and James MODRALL	The Creation of the Union and Its Relation to the EC Treaties
85/155:François DUCHENE	Beyond the first C.A.P.
85/156:Domenico Mario NUTI	Political and Economic Fluctuations in the Socialist System
85/157:Gianfranco POGGI	Niklas Luhmann on the Welfare State and its Law
85/158:Christophe DEISSENBERG	On the Determination of Macroeconomic Policies with Robust Outcome
85/159:Pier Paolo D'ATTORRE	ERP Aid and the Problems of Productivity in Italy during the 1950s
85/160:Hans-Georg DEGGAU	Ueber einige Voraussetzungen und Folgen der Verrechtlichung
85/161:Domenico Mario NUTI	Orwell's Oligarchic Collectivism as an Economic System

85/162:Will BARTLETT	Optimal Employment and Investment Policies in Self-Financed Produce Cooperatives
85/163:Terence DAINTITH	The Design and Performance of Long- term Contracts
85/164:Roland BIEBER	The Institutions and Decision-Making Process in the Draft Treaty Establishing the European Union
85/165:Philippe C. SCHMITTER	Speculations about the Prospective Demise of Authoritarian Regimes and its possible Consequences
85/166:Bruno P. F. WANROOIJ	The American 'Model' in the Moral Education of Fascist Italy
85/167:Th. E. ABELTSHAUSER/ Joern PIPKORN	Zur Entwicklung des Europaeischen Gesellschafts- und Unternehmensrechts
85/168:Philippe MIOCHE	Les difficultés de la modernisation dans le cas de l'industrie française de la machine outil, 1941-1953
85/169:Jean GABSZEWICZ Paolo Garella	Assymetric international trade
85/170:Jean GABSZEWICZ Paolo Garella	Subjective Price Search and Price Competition
85/171:Hans-Ulrich THAMER	Work Practices of French Joiners and Cabinet-Makers in the Eighteenth Century
85/172:Wolfgang WESSELS	Alternative Strategies for Institutional Reforms
85/173:Kumaraswany VELUPILLAI Berc RUSTEM	On rationalizing expectations
85/174:Leonardo PARRI Debate	Political Exchange in the Italian
85/175:Michela NACCI	Tra America e Russia: Viaggiatori francesi degli anni trenta
85/176:J.LOUGHLIN	The Corsican Statut Particulier: A Response to the Problem Corse

85/177:Alain DIECKHOFF	L'Europe Politique et le Conflit Israelo-Arabe
85/178:Dwight J. JAFFEE	Term Structure Intermediation by Depository Institutions
85/179:Gerd WEINRICH	Price and Wage Dynamics in a Simple Macroeconomic Model with Stochastic Rationing
85/180:Domenico Mario NUTI	Economic Planning in Market Economies: Scope, Instruments, Institutions
85/181:Will BARTLETT	Enterprise Investment and Public Consumption in a Self-Managed Economy
85/182:Alain SUPIOT	Groupes de Societes et Paradigme de Societes e
85/183:Susan Senior Nello	East European Economic Relations: Cooperation Agreements at Government and Firm Level
85/184:Wolfgang WESSELS	Alternative Strategies for To
85/185:Ulrich BAELZ	Groups of Companies - the German
85/186:Will BARTLETT and Gerd WEINRICH	Instability and Indexation in a Labour-managed Economy
85/187:Jesper JESPERSEN	Some Reflections on the Longer Term Consequences of a Mounting Public Debt
85/188:Jean GABSZEWICZ and Paolo GARELLA	Scattered Sellers and Ill-informed Buyers: A Model for Price Dispersion
85/189:Carlo TRIGILIA	Small-firm Development, Political Subcultures and Neo-localism in Italy
85/190:Bernd MARIN	Generalized Political Exchange.

Preliminary Considerations